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FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Formations of, Acquisitions by, and
Mergers of Bank Holding Companies

The companies listed in this notice
have applied to the Board for approval,
pursuant to the Bank Holding Company
Act of 1956 (12 U.S.C. 1841 et seq.)
(BHC Act), Regulation Y (12 CFR Part
225), and all other applicable statutes
and regulations to become a bank
holding company and/or to acquire the
assets or the ownership of, control of, or
the power to vote shares of a bank or
bank holding company and all of the
banks and nonbanking companies
owned by the bank holding company,
including the companies listed below.

The applications listed below, as well
as other related filings required by the
Board, are available for immediate
inspection at the Federal Reserve Bank
indicated. The application also will be
available for inspection at the offices of
the Board of Governors. Interested
persons may express their views in
writing on the standards enumerated in
the BHC Act (12 U.S.C. 1842(c)). If the
proposal also involves the acquisition of
a nonbanking company, the review also
includes whether the acquisition of the
nonbanking company complies with the
standards in section 4 of the BHC Act.
Unless otherwise noted, nonbanking
activities will be conducted throughout
the United States.

Unless otherwise noted, comments
regarding each of these applications
must be received at the Reserve Bank
indicated or the offices of the Board of
Governors not later than September 14,
1998.

A. Federal Reserve Bank of New
York (Betsy Buttrill White, Senior Vice
President) 33 Liberty Street, New York,
New York 10045-0001:

1. Popular Inc., Popular International
Bank, Inc., both of Hato Rey, Puerto
Rico; Popular North America, Inc., Mt.
Laurel, New Jersey; and Banco Popular
North America, Inc., Streamwood,
Illinois; to acquire and merge with Gore-
Bronson Bancorp, Inc., Prospect
Heights, Illinois, and thereby indirectly
acquire Water Tower Bank, Chicago,
Illinois; Bronson-Gore Bank, Prospect
Heights, Illinois; and Irving Bank,
Chicago, Illinois.

2. Popular Inc., Popular International
Bank, Inc., both of Hato Rey, Puerto
Rico; and Popular North America, Inc.,
Mt. Laurel, New Jersey; to acquire 100
percent of the voting shares of First
State Bank of Southern California, Santa
Fe Springs, California.

B. Federal Reserve Bank of
Richmond (A. Linwood Gill III,

Assistant Vice President) 701 East Byrd
Street, Richmond, Virginia 23261-4528:

1. Maryland Permanent Capital
Corporation, Owings Mills, Maryland;
to become a bank holding company by
acquiring 100 percent of the voting
shares of Maryland Permanent Bank &
Trust Co. Owings Mills, Maryland.

In connection with this application,
Maryland Permanent Capital
Corporation also has applied to acquire
Maryland Permanent Mortgage
Corporation, Owings Mills, Maryland
and Pyramid Leasing Corp., Owings
Mills, Maryland, and thereby engage in
making, acquiring, brokering or
servicing loans or other extensions of
credit and activities related to extending
credit pursuant to §§ 225.28(b)(1) and
(b)(2) of Regulation Y; and leasing
personal or real property pursuant to §
225.28(b)(3) of Regulation Y.

C. Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta
(Lois Berthaume, Vice President) 104
Marietta Street, N.W., Atlanta, Georgia
30303-2713:

1. Compass Bancshares, Inc.,
Birmingham, Alabama; to acquire 100
percent of the voting shares of Arizona
Bank, Tuscon, Arizona.

Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve
System, August 14, 1998.
Jennifer J. Johnson,
Secretary of the Board.
[FR Doc. 98–22424 Filed 8–19–98; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6210–01–F

FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

[File No. 982–3015]

GeoCities; Analysis to Aid Public
Comment

AGENCY: Federal Trade Commission.
ACTION:Proposed Consent Agreement.

SUMMARY: The consent agreement in this
matter settles alleged violations of
federal law prohibiting unfair or
deceptive acts or practices or unfair
methods of competition. The attached
Analysis to Aid Public Comment
describes both the allegations in the
draft complaint that accompanies the
consent agreement and the terms of the
consent order—embodied in the consent
agreement—that would settle these
allegations.
DATES: Comments must be received on
or before October 19, 1998.
ADDRESSES: Comments should be
directed to: FTC/Office of the Secretary,
Room 159, 6th St. and Pa. Ave., NW.,
Washington, DC 20580.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Lee
Peeler or Joel Winston, FTC/S–4002,

Washington, DC 20580. (202) 326–3090
or 326–3153.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Pursuant
to Section 6(f) of the Federal Trade
Commission Act, 38 Stat. 721, 15 U.S.C.
46 and Section 2.34 of the Commission’s
Rules of Practice (16 CFR 2.34), notice
is hereby given that the above-captioned
consent agreement containing a consent
order to cease and desist, having been
filed with and accepted, subject to final
approval, by the Commission, has been
placed on the public record for a period
of sixty (60) days. The following
Analysis to Aid Public Comment
describes the terms of the consent
agreement, and the allegations in the
complaint. An electronic copy of the
full text of the consent agreement
package can be obtained from the FTC
Home Page (for August 13, 1998), on the
World Wide Web, at ‘‘http://
www.ftc.gov/os/actions97.htm.’’ A
paper copy can be obtained from the
FTC Public Reference Room, Room H–
130, Sixth Street and Pennsylvania
Avenue, N.W., Washington, DC 20580,
either in person or by calling (202) 326–
3627. Public comment is invited. Such
comments or views will be considered
by the Commission and will be available
for inspection and copying at its
principal office in accordance with
Section 4.9(b)(6)(ii) of the Commission’s
Rules of Practice (16 CFR 4.9(b)(6)(ii)).

Analysis of Proposed Consent Order to
Aid Public Comment

The Federal Trade Commission has
accepted, subject to final approval, an
agreement containing a consent order
from GeoCities, the operator of a Web
site on the World Wide Web (‘‘Web’’),
located at http://www.geocities.com.

The proposed consent order has been
placed on the public record for sixty
(60) days for reception of comments by
interested persons. Comments received
during this period will become part of
the public record. After sixty (60) days,
the Commission will again review the
agreement and the comments received
and will decide whether it should
withdraw from the agreement or make
final the agreement’s proposed order.

The GeoCities Web site is a ‘‘virtual
community’’ consisting of members’
personal home pages organized into 40
themed areas, called ‘‘neighborhoods,’’
One such neighborhood is the
‘‘Enchanted Forest’’ described as a
‘‘community for and by kids.’’ GeoCities
provides numerous services to its
members, including free and fee-based
personal home pages, free e-mail
service, contests, and children’s clubs,
among other activities. Persons wishing
to become a member of GeoCities must
complete an application form. The
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application form requests certain
mandatory personally identifiable
information about the applicant and
certain other information it designates
as ‘‘optional.’’ The form also asks
applicants to designate whether they
wish to receive specific ‘‘special offers’’
from advertisers, and specific products
or services from individual companies.

The Commission’s complaint in this
matter alleges that GeoCities engaged in
three deceptive practices in connection
with its collection and use of personal
identifying information from
consumers. First, the complaint alleges
that GeoCities falsely represented that
the personal identifying information it
collects through the membership
application form is used only to provide
members the specific advertising offers
and products or services they request. In
fact, according to the complaint, that
information has been sold, rented or
otherwise disclosed to third parties who
have used it for purposes other than
those for which members have given
permission.

Second, the complaint alleges that
GeoCities falsely represented that the
‘‘optional information’’ it collects
through the application form is not
disclosed to third parties without the
member’s permission. In fact, the
complaint alleges, GeoCities has
disclosed this information to third
parties who have used it to target
advertising back to the member.

The third allegation relates to two
specific activities in the Enchanted
Forest neighborhood. GeoCities
promotes the Official GeoCities’
GeoKidz Club; children wishing to join
are required to complete the
Membership Request Form that solicits
personal identifying information.
GeoCities also promotes certain
Enchanted Forest contests; children
wishing to participate are required to
complete an entry form that solicits
personal identifying information. The
complaint alleges that GeoCities has
falsely represented that it collects and
maintains the children’s personal
identifying information collected
through the GeoKidz Club Membership
Request Form and the Enchanted Forest
Contest Entry form. In fact, the Club and
contest are run by third party
‘‘community leaders’’ hosted on the
GeoCities Web site, and those third
parties actually collect and maintain the
children’s information.

Part I of the proposed order prohibits
GeoCities from making any
misrepresentation about its collection or
use of personal identifying information
from or about consumers, including
what information will be disclosed to
third parties and how the information

will be used. The order defines
‘‘personal identifying information’’ as
including but not limited to, ‘‘first and
last name, home or other physical
address (e.g. school), e-mail address,
telephone number, or any information
that identifies a specific individual, or
any information which when tied to the
above becomes identifiable to a specific
individual.’’

Part II of the proposed order prohibits
GeoCities from misrepresenting either
the identity of a party collecting any
personal identifying information or the
sponsorship of any activity on its Web
site.

Part III prohibits GeoCities from
collecting personal identifying
information from any child if GeoCities
has actual knowledge that the child
does not have a parent’s permission to
provide the information. The order
defines ‘‘child’’ as ages twelve and
under.

Parts IV and V of the order are
designed as fencing-in provisions to
prevent violations of consumers’
information privacy in the future. Part
IV orders GeoCities to post a clear and
prominent notice on its Web Site
explaining GeoCities’ practices with
regard to its collection and use of
personal identifying information. The
notice must include the following:

(a) What information is being
collected;

(b) Its intended use(s);
(c) The third parties to whom it will

be disclosed;
(d) How the consumer can obtain

access to the information; and
(e) How the consumer can have the

information removed from GeoCities’
databases.

The notice must appear on the Web
site’s home page and at each location on
the site at which such information is
collected, although the collection of so-
called ‘‘tracking’’ information need only
be disclosed on the home page.

Part IV includes a ‘‘safe harbor’’
provision that deems a specified
procedure to be in compliance with this
Part. It would allow GeoCities to post a
Privacy Notice on its home page along
with a clear and prominent hyperlink to
that notice at each location on the site
at which personal identifying
information is collected. The hyperlink
would be accompanied by the following
statement:

NOTICE: We collect personal
information on this site. To learn more
about how we use your information
click here.

Part V of the proposed order sets forth
the principles of parental choice and
control. This Part requires GeoCities to
implement a procedure to obtain

‘‘express parental consent’’ prior to
collection and using children’s
identifying information, a procedure
commonly referred to as ‘‘opt-in’’. The
proposed order provides GeoCities with
flexibility in designing its procedures,
so long as they meet the objective of
ensuring prior parental consent. This
flexibility reflects the likelihood of
future technological developments to
facilitate parental consent in the online
medium.

In addition, this Part includes a ‘‘safe
harbor’’ procedure. Under it, GeoCities
may collect certain, limited screening
information from prospective site
registrants to identify those twelve and
under. Prior to collecting any further
information, GeoCities will then send
the parent an e-mail providing notice of
the child’s interest in registering and
instructing the parent to go to a
specified location on the site to register
the child and provide consent to
GeoCities’ collection and use of the
information. The order provides several
means by which GeoCities may obtain
express parental consent, including (1)
a statement signed by the parent that is
mailed or faxed to GeoCities, (2) a credit
card authorization, (3) e-mail from the
parent with an electronically verifiable
signature, (4) a procedure authorized by
statute, rule or FTC guideline, or (5) any
other procedure that ensures verified
parental consent and the parent’s
identity. GeoCities must hold secure all
screening information and may use it
only to provide notice to the child or
parent, or to block the child from further
attempts to register without parental
consent.

Part VI addresses the information that
GeoCities previously collected from
consumers. It requires GeoCities to
notify all such consumers (in the case of
children, their parents) and to give them
an opportunity to have their information
removed from GeoCities’ and third
parties’ databases. Those over the age of
twelve will be given notice and the
opportunity to remove their information
(commonly referred to as ‘‘opt-out’’). For
children, GeoCities must remove all
such information (including home pages
and e-mail accounts) unless a parent
grants express consent to its continued
retention and use (‘‘opt-in’’) GeoCities’
information removal obligations also
include the responsibility to contact
third parties to whom it previously has
disclosed the information and to request
that those parties delete that
information as well. GeoCities must
obtain a statement from all such third
parties that they intend to comply with
the above requirements, and must cease
doing business with any such party that
refuses to provide the statement or who
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GeoCities knows or has reason to know
is failing to delete the information upon
request. GeoCities must also provide
consumers with a reasonable and secure
means to access the information that
GeoCities previously collected from
them.

Part VII permits GeoCities to retain
certain personally identifiable
information in its ‘‘archived database’’
for the limited purposes of site
maintenance, computer file back-up,
blocking a child’s attempt to register
without parental consent, or to respond
to requests for such information from
law enforcement agencies or pursuant to
judicial process. GeoCities must
disclose its retention of information in
the archived database in its privacy
notice.

Part VIII is a consumer education
provision. It requires that for five years
GeoCities place a clear and prominent
hyperlink within its privacy notice
directing visitors to the FTC’s Web site
to view educational material on
consumer privacy. Currently, the FTC
site contains a brochure entitled: ‘‘Site-
Seeing on the Internet,’’ which can be
found at www.ftc.gov/bcp/conline/
pubs/online/sitesee/index.html.

Part IX outlines GeoCities’
recordkeeping requirements under the
proposed order. Part X requires
GeoCities to deliver a copy of the order
to certain company officers and
personnel. Part XI requires GeoCities to
establish an ‘‘information practices
training program’’ for employees and
GeoCities Community Leaders,
volunteers who provide a variety of
services to GeoCities’ members. The
program must include training about
GeoCities’ privacy policies, information
security procedures, and disciplinary
procedures for violations of its privacy
policies.

Parts XII and XIII require GeoCities to
notify the Commission of any change in
its corporate structure that might affect
compliance with the order; and to file
compliance reports with the
Commission. Part XIV is a ‘‘sunset’’
provision, dictating that the order will
terminate in twenty years absent certain
circumstances.

The purpose of this analysis is to
facilitate public comment on the
proposed order. It is not intended to
constitute an official interpretation of
the agreement and proposed order or to
modify in any way their terms.

By direction of the Commission.
Benjamin I. Berman,
Acting Secretary.
[FR Doc. 98–22444 Filed 8–19–98; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6750–01–M

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention

Translation Advisory Committee for
Diabetes Prevention and Control
Programs: Meeting

In accordance with section 10(a)(2) of
the Federal Advisory Committee Act
(Pub. L. 92–463), the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention (CDC)
announces the following committee
meeting.

Name: Translation Advisory
Committee for Diabetes Prevention and
Control Programs.

Time and Dates: 9 a.m–6 p.m.,
September 1, 1998. 9 a.m.–1 p.m.,
September 2, 1998.

Place: The Holiday Inn Select, 130
Clairmont Avenue, Decatur, Georgia
30030, telephone 404/371–0204.

Status: Open to the public, limited
only by the space available. The meeting
room accommodates approximately 50
people.

Purpose: This committee is charged
with advising the Director, CDC,
regarding policy issues and broad
strategies for diabetes translation
activities and control programs designed
to reduce risk factors, health services
utilization, costs, morbidity, and
mortality associated with diabetes and
its complications. The Committee
identifies research advances and
technologies ready for translation into
widespread community practice;
recommends broad public health
strategies to be implemented through
public health interventions; identifies
opportunities for surveillance and
epidemiologic assessment of diabetes
and related complications; and for the
purpose of assuring the most effective
use and organization of resources,
maintains liaison and coordination of
programs with the Federal, voluntary,
and private sectors involved in the
provision of services to people with
diabetes.

Matters to be Discussed: Agenda items
include a discussion of public health
issues pertinent to the role of behavioral
research for diabetes mellitus in the
Division of Diabetes Translation (DDT)
priorities.

Agenda items are subject to change as
priorities dictate.

Contact Person for More Information:
Margaret Hurd, Committee Management
Specialist, DDT, National Center for
Chronic Disease Prevention and Health
Promotion, CDC, 4770 Buford Highway,
NE M/S K–10, Atlanta, Georgia 30341–
3717, telephone 770/488–5505.

Dated: August 14, 1998.
John C. Burckhardt,
Acting Director, Management Analysis and
Services Office, Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention (CDC).
[FR Doc. 98–22396 Filed 8–19–98; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 4163–18–M

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

Food and Drug Administration

FDA Cares About Consumers: A
Conversation With America; District
Consumer Forum

AGENCY: Food and Drug Administration,
HHS.
ACTION: Notice of meeting.

The Food and Drug Administration
(FDA’s), Office of Regulatory Affairs,
Southeast Region, Atlanta District
Office, and the Office of Consumer
Affairs are announcing a district
consumer forum entitled ‘‘FDA Cares
About Consumers: A Conversation With
America.’’ This forum will provide an
opportunity for consumers, community-
based organizations, and other
interested stakeholders to participate in
open discussions on health issues and
agency regulatory actions with FDA
officials and tour the new FDA regional
laboratory.

Date and Time: The forum will be
held on Wednesday, September 16,
1998, from 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m., with
tours of the Southeast Regional
Laboratory from 8:30 a.m. to 10 a.m.,
and 12:30 p.m. to 2:30 p.m.

Location: The forum will be held at
the U.S. Food and Drug Administration,
The Atlanta Complex, 60 Eighth St. NE.,
Atlanta, GA 30309.

Contact: JoAnn M. Pittman, Food and
Drug Administration, Atlanta District
Office, Office of Regulatory Affairs, 60
Eighth St. NE., Atlanta, GA 30309, 404–
347–7355.

Registration: Send registration
information (including name, title, firm
name, address, telephone, and fax
number) to Priscilla G. McDaniel, 404–
347–4344, FAX 404–347–1912. There is
no registration fee for this forum. Space
is limited, therefore, interested parties
are encouraged to register early. Indicate
whether you would like a tour of the
laboratory facility and the time you
would like the tour. Tour space is very
limited and will be filled on a ‘‘first
come, first serve basis.’’

Transcripts: Transcripts of the forum
may be requested in writing from the
Freedom of Information Office (HFI–35),
Food and Drug Administration, 5600
Fishers Lane, rm. 12A–16, Rockville,
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